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Bethlehem City Council Meeting

May 5, 2020


        BETHLEHEM CITY COUNCIL MEETING

10 East Church Street - Town Hall

Bethlehem, Pennsylvania

Tuesday, May 5, 2020 – 7:00 PM
INVOCATION

PLEDGE TO THE FLAG

1. ROLL CALL

President Waldron called the meeting to order.  Present were Bryan G. Callahan, Michael G. Colón, Grace Crampsie Smith, Olga Negrón, J. William Reynolds, Paige Van Wirt, and Adam R. Waldron, 7.  
2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


The minutes from April 21, 2020 were approved.   

Public Comment


President Waldron explained public comment is evolving and changing a bit as we roll out with what is our new virtual meetings.  He worked with the Clerk’s Office to make a few small changes about how we were going to do that.  Instead of opening up a free for all for people to call in he asked for people to email into the Clerk’s Office to let them know that they would be having an opportunity to speak by signing up ahead of time, much like we do with our physical sign in sheets.  People could email the Clerk’s Office by 2:00 PM today with their name, topic, address as well as a phone number where President Waldron could call out to them.  That would essentially be equivalent to him calling them when they are in the room.  At this point we did not have anyone sign up ahead of time but we will still have public comment for anyone who wants to call in.  

3.
PUBLIC COMMENT (on any subject not being voted on this evening – 5 Minute Time Limit)

Historical Vignette 


Ed Gallagher, 49 West Greenwich Street, noted tonight he is speaking for Sharon Brown, 234 East Geopp Street with a Bethlehem Moment from 1986.  “For years I have been annoyed when individuals reference the history of African Americans and their presence in Bethlehem and maybe innocently leave out the only individual of African descent to own a successful business and property on Main Street in Historic Downtown Bethlehem.  In this Bethlehem Moment, I want to talk about Steve Holloman, Sr., who was the owner of Topsy Turvy located at 528 Main Street. In fact, at one-point Steve was the proprietor of the gift shops at Hotel Bethlehem and the former Holiday Inn on Route 512.When Steve shares his story, he recalls riding through Bethlehem on a business trip from Philadelphia. He was enamored by the beautiful historic majesty of the city and thought “this would be a good place to move and start a business.” Steve began looking for a property in downtown Bethlehem to purchase and encountered roadblocks. Steve persisted and connected with a realtor who worked with him to find the current location he has now owned for the last thirty years. Steve recalls he met numerous setbacks by the City of Bethlehem and others who didn’t want a Black man to own a property that included rental apartments in downtown Bethlehem nor open a business.  In 1986 Topsy Turvy was birthed and opened at 528 Main Street. Topsy Turvy was an eclectic gift shop that featured an array of gifts and artwork. You could find handcrafted jewelry, Moravian stars and leather game boards; vintage posters, Bethlehem tee shirts, hats, unique antiques and furniture, and so much more! A signature event for Steve was Musikfest. Every year, he would have a booth in front of his store and sold his exclusive music-themed tee shirts. This was one of the most popular items that people sought to purchase. Each year, a new design was featured. In fact, to this day you can spot a tee shirt that someone is wearing and know it was purchased at Topsy Turvy. Steve was known as the mayor of Main Street because of his outgoing personality and welcoming disposition. On a beautiful day, there would be Steve immersed in conversations and laughter while sitting on the bench with friends like Dr. John, Tony the Englishman, Adrian who owned Adrian’s, and countless others who stopped by “to shoot the breeze” and listen to wonderful music that serenaded everyone as they entered Topsy Turvy or walked by.  You might hear Frank Sinatra, Keb-Mo, Carol King, Sting, Al Jarreau, Baka Beyond, Jimmy Lawrence the late Bethlehem jazz singer and so many others.  In 2005, Steve had an epiphany to create the secret garden in the back of his building. He worked tirelessly to create a sacred space that exuded peace and love. The creation led to a beautiful garden and pond with a stage for entertainment. The secret garden became a popular venue on Friday evenings for one of the first drum circles in Bethlehem.  This venue would also become a meditation spot for customers and people who worked downtown. What made Steve successful was his “spirit.” No matter who you were Steve made you feel special.  There was the young man who stopped by faithfully every day who dealt with several ability issues, and Steve always took time to talk to him, and the poet whose poetry is in the Library of Congress with her walker in hand who would bring her poetry for Steve to read, and the countless college students who stopped by for a word of encouragement. Yes, Topsy Turvy was a special place! Many of Steve’s customers were regulars from the Pocono’s, Brooklyn, Staten Island, Philadelphia, and, of course, Bethlehem.  One of the keys to success is “kindness” in action.  It was nothing for Steve to share his special “hot tea with spices” with our community police officers who patrolled Main Street or the customer who came in on a cold wintery day.  The other special ingredient is the ambience of the space. Steve’s creative genius was seen through the creative design of his store and the vibrant colors he used to decorate with.  His window displays and flowers he planted in front of his store drew attention to the passer-by. It became the photo-op spot for television news folks and couples wanting a beautiful background. Steve won awards for the care and attention he gave to his property. In 2012, Steve retired his business because of health issues.  Topsy Turvy was a dream come true for Steve. He worked hard and withstood with dignity the prejudice he experienced as a Black man. In a world where you are judged by the color of your skin, Steve Holloman defied all the stereotypes cast upon him as a business owner. It is with love and gratitude that I write this story about Steve and the beauty and love he brought to all those who connected with Topsy Turvy.” 

Littering/Health Eating 


Arthur Curatola, 813 Laufer Street, remarked he would like to speak upon making our City more safe than it is and productive again.  One thing that should be done is not let people throw gloves and masks on the ground, there are people walking on them.  Also, there are cats being left outside and they could be bringing that virus into the house.  The fines for littering should be tripled, anyone throwing masks and gloves on the ground should be cited.  No one should be permitted to let their cats go outside.  That should not be, they can bring the virus into the home, and it is known now that animals can catch the virus.  Social distancing and masks and gloves should have to be worn in public and on all jobs, especially at all festivals and concerts or heavy fines would be imposed.  All perpetrators who do not follow the rules should be escorted by the police to the nearest hospital to be tested for the virus at their own expense.  They will get locked up for vagrancy until someone bails them out and the cost for the bail would be the cost of the hospital visit plus an extra $50 dollar fine for vagrancy.  A $300 dollar fine should be imposed for breaking the health and safety rules that could be paid in 4 business days or get picked up and locked up in the County prison for 2 days.  Mr. Curatola remarked that the animal situation needs to be under control, we cannot be letting our cats outside and having our children outside playing with masks and gloves on the ground that could be contaminated.  He added that all fast food and fried food places are non-essential jobs so they should be closed until everyone else is permitted to go back to work.  They are all weakening the immune system of the people, giving the virus more room to grow and keep our City non-productive.  People can make their own nutritional meals if they would boil up rice and beans for half an hour they could throw in some flavoring with some vegetables or meat and get rid of the rice and beans if they want.  This takes just as much time as ordering a pizza from any of the places that are open or any of the fast food places getting fried food that is not good for you and waiting for it to be made and delivered.  Mr. Curatola explained that people need to stop being lazy and do everything they need to do to boost their immune systems, if not for themselves for their family and everyone around them.  Everyone needs to do their part to do everything they can to help their community stay safe as well as keep our City safe.  We need to be an example for other Cities because our City is the Christmas City.  He noted that a stronger City equals a greater U. S. A.  If people are smart and wish to protect themselves from any germs or the virus everybody needs to boost their immune system and spend a little money and order some nutritional supplements to keep healthy.  Mr. Curatola stated to stay safe and healthy.  
4.
PUBLIC COMMENT (on ordinances and resolutions to be voted on by Council this evening – 5 Minute Time Limit)


None.

5.
OLD BUSINESS

A.
Members of Council

B.
Tabled Items


C.
Unfinished Business
6.
COMMUNICATIONS
A.
Director of Water and Sewer Resources – Recommendation of Award – D’Huy Engineering, Inc. – Water Treatment Plant Roof and Structural Evaluation


The Clerk read a memorandum dated April 24, 2020 from Edward Boscola, Director of Water and Sewer Resources recommending a contract with D’Huy Engineering, Inc. for engineering services related to the Water Treatment Plant Roof and Structural Evaluation.  The term of the contract shall run from the Notice to Proceed until September 30, 2020.  The cost is $14,700 and there are no renewals.  


President Waldron stated Resolution 10 B is on the agenda. 
B.
Director of Budget and Finance – Recommendation of Award – Charlene Donchez Mowers c/o Historic Bethlehem Museum and Sites – World Heritage Designation

The Clerk read a memorandum dated April 27, 2020 from Director of Budget and Finance, Mark W. Sivak recommending a contract with Charlene Donchez Mowers c/o Historic Bethlehem Museum and Sites for consulting services related to the obtaining a World Heritage Designation for the City of Bethlehem.  The term of the contract is one year.  The cost is $25,000 and there are no renewals.  
President Waldron stated Resolution 10 C is on the agenda.  

C.
City Solicitor – Use Permit Agreement – Mount Airy Neighborhood Association- West Side Farmers Market



The Clerk read a memorandum dated April 29, 2020 from City Solicitor William P. Leeson, Esq. to which is attached a Resolution and Use Permit Agreement.  The permittee is the Mount Airy Neighborhood Association and the event is the West Side Farmers Market.  The agreement covers various dates in 2020 as detailed in the attached resolution.  The covered premise is the Bethlehem Rose Garden.   

President Waldron stated the Resolution can be placed on the May 19, 2020 Council agenda.  
D.
Assistant Solicitor – Resolution – Setting Real Estate Tax Payments Deadlines – Authorizing Extension of Time for Payment of Real Estate Taxes at Discounted Rate without Penalty 

The Clerk read a memorandum dated April 29, 2020 from Assistant Solicitor Matthew J. Deschler to which is attached a Resolution authorizing extension of time for payment of real estate taxes at a discounted rate and without penalty, by dates specified in the resolution, in connection with the COVID-19 emergency.

President Waldron stated Resolution 10 D is on the agenda.  
E.
Director of Public Works – Vendor License Application – Easy Weenies

The Clerk read a memorandum dated April 30, 2020 from Michael Alkhal, Director of Public Works, stating that a sidewalk Vendor Application has been submitted by Michael Hernandez of Easy Weenies 1, LLC for a sidewalk vending cart located at 15 West Fourth Street with business hours 10:00 am to 6:00 pm, Monday to Saturday, for a period of one year.  A proposed resolution approving the application is attached to the memorandum. 

President Waldron stated Resolution 10 E is on the agenda.  

F.
Fire Chief – Fire Department – Records Destruction
The Clerk read a memorandum dated April 29, 2020 from Fire Chief, Warren Achey, requesting Council to consider a Resolution for the Destruction of Records from the Fire Department listed on an exhibit attached to the proposed Resolution.  The Director has reviewed the Municipal Records Retention Act and the records fall within categories where destruction is permitted.   

President Waldron stated the Resolution can be placed on the May 19, 2020 Council agenda.  
G.
City Solicitor – Use Permit Agreement – Youth Athletic Associations – Athletic Association’s Sanctioned Football, Baseball, and Softball

The Clerk read a memorandum dated April 30, 2020 from William P. Leeson, Esq., with an attached proposed Resolution and associated Use Permit Agreement between the City and three athletic associations.  The permittees are Lehigh Little League, North Bethlehem Little League, and Northwest Youth Athletic Little League.  The Use Permit Agreements cover several athletic fields during the time period specified in the agreements attached to the cover memos.


President Waldron stated the Resolution can be placed on the May 19, 2020 Council agenda.  
H.
Councilman Reynolds – Resolution – Online Food Delivery Application Business Practices and Protection of Independently Owned Local Restaurants, Food Establishments, and their workers 

The Clerk read a memorandum dated April 30, 2020 from Councilman J. William Reynolds with an attached proposed Resolution.  The Resolution urges the Pennsylvania General Assembly and the United States Congress to investigate the business practices of food delivery applications that threaten the economic viability of independently owned local restaurants and food service establishments during the COVID-19 crisis.  The Resolution also encourages the Mayor and his Administration to investigate food delivery app business practices and to consider potential regulatory measures to protect vulnerable food service establishments, their workers, and consumers.  

President Waldron stated Resolution 10 F is on the agenda.  
7.
REPORTS
A.
President of Council   

B.
Mayor

COVID-19 Update


Mayor Donchez informed he will give a summary of a few things that have happened in the past two weeks and Business Administrator Eric Evans will give an update on some of the financials.  As of this evening the City of Bethlehem has had 577 positive cases of COVIC-19 within the City limits and 19 deaths.  There is more additional data on the City’s website.  All employees have been supplied with two or three masks.  Police, Fire and EMS has specific supplies and again Health Director Kristen Wenrich and Emergency Management Director Robert Novatnack have done an outstanding job in getting supplies for the 600 people here in City Hall.  Mayor Donchez added that City Hall and all facilities have good levels of cleaning supplies and policies and Mr. Novatnack is coordinating with Northampton County and Lehigh County and our Purchasing Department to ensure that the supply chain for PPE and cleaning supplies remains strong.  As of today, one City employee a few weeks ago did test positive but he is happy to report that this person is back at work and is doing well.  He really wanted to again thank all City employees for doing a great job and for their great attendance during these challenging times.  City workers, Police, Fire, EMS, and Public Work crews are almost at 100% as most departments are in City Hall.  Mayor Donchez pointed out that he opened the Yard Waste Facility and it is open Monday through Saturday for drop-offs only and masks are required.  The Recycling Center remains closed until further notice.  Construction has restarted on Memorial Pool.  We have not received a revised completion date from the contractors.  The Golf Course opened this past Friday and the past 5 days have been very busy.  They have cleaning supplies and they are following the State and CDC guidelines.  He will be making a decision on the pools and playgrounds probably right before Memorial weekend and that also includes the new Memorial Pool.  There is a very good chance we will be getting some guidelines on pools from Governor Wolf’s office so we are hoping there is some clarity before Memorial Day.  Mayor Donchez added that Mr. Evans will be providing an update with regards to the number of personnel adjustments that we have made.  The tax extensions were announced March 24, 2020 and Council has the Resolution on tonight’s agenda.  Mayor Donchez thanked Wind Creek for following up on their pledge; we appreciate the fact that they did make their quarterly payment.  He pointed out that other Casinos did defer their payments but Wind Creek did make the $2 million dollar Host Fee payment and we certainly appreciate that.  The Bethlehem Parking Authority is starting to get back to normal and on May 4, 2020 they will continue to have the red bags on meters for delivery and take-outs.  Street cleaning, parking enforcement, garages, and making payments is back into existence.  He added that 18 workers on the Parking Authority have been furloughed until further notice.  We continue to work closely with Lehigh and Northampton County, St. Luke’s, and Lehigh Valley Hospital, the colleges, and New Bethany Ministries.  Mayor Donchez related that New Bethany Ministries entered into an agreement with Comfort Suites for transitional housing for the homeless.  Lehigh and Northampton Counties have reached an agreement with a motel in Lehigh County for homeless people who test positive for COVID-19.  He knows there is at least one person there last week.  Regarding the $300,000 dollars for the Small Business Relief Fund the $300,000 dollars allocated for this first round we expect to fund hopefully next week 150 companies at $2,000 each.  We received 188 potentially eligible applications from businesses in the City.  Each eligible application must provide evidence of benefiting the low to moderate income population based on geography, ownership, and employees.  If a business cannot qualify one of those categories we cannot grant them the funds.  If a business cannot address delinquent taxes or correct business privilege license issues we cannot qualify them.  The goal is to make contact with each applicant before the end of the day Friday, May 8, 2020 regarding eligibility.  We expect to close the application process at the two week mark which is tomorrow, May 6, 2020.  We are considering a supplemental program using our CARES allocation and if we move forward that can open up by the end of the month.  Mayor Donchez reported that last week he, Mr. Evans and Alicia Karner, Director of Community and Economic Development participated in a 45 minute discussion with Senator Casey and his staff regarding our CDBG, our cost and our budget deficits and the possibility of another federal program that might be passed by Congress that would fund Cities and States.  His point is if there is any with legislation that is passed the money should come directly from Washington to the Cities by CDBG, it should not go through Harrisburg as it passes through.


City Financial Report

Mr. Evans remarked it is interesting to see all of Council remotely and added that he was tuned in for the first time at the last meeting watching live from home; the first time he had the opportunity to do that.  He wanted to follow up on his April 9, 2020 memorandum that he and Mark W. Sivak, Director of Budget and Finance had submitted to Council and then pivot and talk a little bit about some things we have done since that last report.  The April 9, 2020 report began by reviewing the largest and most impactful line items in our income statement.  We start out by talking about real estate taxes which makes up 36% followed by EIT at 14%, the Casino Host Fee at 12% and collectively they add up to 62% of our income for the year.  The report on real estate taxes is that it is steady and that we have seen very little change as we expected.  We did mention in that memo that line item is particularly insulated against swings.  We find that most people that have a mortgage when we get the mail their bank or Credit Company carries an escrow account and that is mailed directly from that bank or financial company and that is where that mail is coming from.  Mr. Evans pointed out there is very little impact what is going on with even have a delay in the due dates of taxes, they still came in on a regular cycle.  At this time we find 80% of our real estate taxes have already been paid in full.  We also find that a number of people are on a fixed income and had been aware of it that no longer maybe have a mortgage that income if it is through the government like Social Security that has not been impacted by what is happening and those items also came in the direct payment.  When you include those who have already started to pay installments and installments one and two have already passed, we are up over 90% and climbing of real estate that has already been paid into the City.  Earned Income Taxes is going to lag, that metric we will find out later and certainly in the second quarter we will see the hit but that has not arrived yet.  The first quarter was strong and was moving we know the economy was strong in the first two months of the year.  When this started to arrive in March we were actually ahead of budget.  At the end of our first quarter we did not see any changes in this but we do expect to see it through April and the second quarter.  We will continue to keep a close eye on EIT.  We all know about how the Casino did step up and pledge to make their payments and we have already received that quarterly payment so that is our third largest line item.  The fact that they pledged to continue that through this situation gives us a great feeling.  Those are the big ones.  When you talk about the small ones that may be more directly impacted, they make a lot less impact on our overall income statement.  This was something like the Amusement Tax, certainly there is going to be very little to no activity for some time both at the Events Center and ArtsQuest.  The Amusement Tax however only makes up $475,000 or half of one percent of our entire budget, so it will not be impactful on our revenues.  Although we expect to see what will happen in that second quarter there will surely be a large drop.  Economic reports vary widely in what the U. S. and from there down to the States and local levels what we will see in the third and fourth quarter.  So we do have time to see that unfold before we talk about what the budget is or what will be or what kind of impacts it will have for 2021.  Mr. Evans added they will continue to run simulations or stress tests on our income statement as speculative as it is. They have not locked on any particular simulation just because of the unknowns at this point which everyone is facing in regards to the depth and length of what the pandemic is doing to our economic activity here in the City.  Mr. Evans wanted to talk about items more on the expense side.  We know that at the end of 2020 there will be a substantial reduction in revenues and as such the Administration has reviewed operations and opportunities extensively these past 6 and 7 weeks to cut expenses whenever the opportunities present themselves.  That will range from purchasing to projects to personnel to programming and some of what we had planned for the summer.  Step number one is something that was mentioned in the April 9, 2020 previous memo.  That is that we do plan to defer any capital projects and purchases that we had initially and traditionally brought forward to Council this fall.  Last year the plan that was presented to City Council from the Administration had $7 million dollars in projects and purchases, most of them are in Public Works although there are some other Public Safety items.  We understand that is infrastructure and that we cannot put it off indefinitely but we do think the fact that we invested last summer; we made that additional adjustment, the cash transfer to take on some of the much needed projects that we can defer it this year.  We do want to keep up on these projects but this would be the most prudent thing to do.  So that $7 million dollars of projects and purchases will be put off and when the budget comes to Council in the fall all those items that were planned for approval for 2021 Bond issuance and spending will be put off until the following year.  Mr. Evans explained since April 9, 2020 and during throughout the month of April a number of personnel adjustments were made.  He will talk about a few ways we have made adjustments to our staffing.  First of all the hiring freeze that was put in place back on April 1, 2020 is having an impact.  On April 1, 2020 the hiring freeze was put in place and now it is up to 18 open positions, 13 in the General Fund and 5 in the Water Resources.  We recommended posting and transferring personnel internally to fill slots that might open up for what we call checker boarding.  If someone might want a promotion and something opens up or someone retires or resigns someone may go ahead and take that position to continue to advance our initiatives however, we will not back fill that position.  That is something we have not done, only in required situations will they be filled and it will require the approval of the Mayor to bring on anyone until further notice. The hiring freeze is expected to save $150,000 by the end of this month and that is the cumulative amount of all those dollars as though if they were hired versus keeping them open and it will be up to $250,000 through the end of the year.  Mr. Evans pointed out that $250,000 number assumes all those 18 positions would be hired and filled at the end of May which will not happen.  He will deliver this in memo form; he and Mr. Sivak delivered this report to the Mayor today in advance of this meeting.  We will put this in to writing so you will be able to review and reflect and we can have further discussion at the next meeting.  Some positions will be held longer than others and some are a little more pressing because it may result otherwise in overtime so we have to balance that.  That is our hiring freeze.  The next segment is closures and as the Mayor mentioned the Yard Waste Center is closed and was closed on March 24, 2020 until April 22, 2020 when it was reopened but it will remain closed on Sunday and that is to contain overtime expenses.  The Recycling Center was closed on March 24, 2020 and remains closed until further notice.  He pointed out that 15 part-time employees work at these locations.  In addition other closures have impacted the 5 City Hall monitors as well as the school crossing guards.  The savings of the closures that were mentioned will result in $68,000 in savings throughout the month of May.  As for furloughs, 6 full-time employees in the Housing Bureau have been furloughed and will remain furloughed until Governor Wolf indicates real estate activity can begin again.  There is strong demand for these functions that these positions provide so there is the plan that these positions will be recalled once real estate activity begins.  We had some signs that and some sense that this activity may be brought on as early as this week, we have not seen any indication from the Governor’s office this week yet, but there is demand.  Many people were ready to move into homes and that line of inspections is waiting but until we can send people into homes or homes that have families in them we will continue with those furloughs.  Mr. Evans continued with seasonal workers and mentioned that the Public Works Department relies on seasonal hiring to provide support for their services.  We see this in the budget book usually under Temporary Help; they are not full-time but are brought on each and every summer.  The Mayor is considering cutting seasonal help for different department that final decision has not been made yet.  This would impact 6 Grounds positions, 5 in Streets, 2 in Traffic, 1 in Forestry, as well as 3 in Water and Sewer Resources.  By May 18, 2020 as the Mayor described in his report a decision will be made on summer programming.  The Recreation Bureau offers summer programming by staffing our playgrounds and that is 18 positions as well as position on Sand Island, the tennis courts and Camp Counseling, those are 10.  So eliminating the season hires listed above would cut $120,000 dollars.  The halt of construction has likely pushed the opening of Memorial Pool to the end of 2020 or the beginning of 2021.  The decision on opening the other 4 pools will be made by the Mayor by May 18, 2020.  If the pools are closed for the summer the savings would net approximately $128,000 dollars.  The pools employ a staff of 77 in the summer.  So the accumulative total of the personnel adjustments listed above would be 205 employees and the savings would reach $561,000 and likely be well beyond that depending on the length of the hiring freeze.  That includes full-time, part-time, seasonal, and it includes adults as well as youth.  We do hire a lot of high school students looking to make money for the summer as well as college students that come back to Bethlehem for the summer.  Mr. Evans pointed out the third item we are working on in expense cuts is particular line items.  The impact of the shutdown has lowered demand for oil prices, they have fallen dramatically.  The drop in price will certainly lower our gasoline expense.  This is one line that would be positively impacted by what is happening out there in the global market.  We do purchase a lot of gasoline although usage is expected to remain relatively the same as it is usually mostly by our first responders, Police, Fire, EMS, as well as Public Works.  They are still rolling; it is the price that will drop.  We expect or project $200,000 in savings for the remainder of 2020 in our gasoline line items.  The impact of the shutdown has also limited medical visits and procedures.  As a result at this moment we are $600,000 dollars below our budget in medical expense.  While some of that will be deferred expense and will be realized once activity resumes these are maybe elective procedures that may eventually be allowed.  We are still anticipating a significant reduction in this line item for the year.  Fire, EMS, Community Development, and Public Works have identified $50,000 dollars in overtime, training, and other line item cuts.  Another $158,000 dollars of additional opportunities for cost savings are currently under review.  Collectively the personnel as well as the line item decisions that he described in the report total about $1.6 million dollars in expense cuts although some of them are not finalized yet that is the report we have at this time.


President Waldron queried if that $1.6 million at this point does or does not include opening the pools.


Mr. Evans stated that would include everything mentioned. When we say $120,000 dollars net as you know in the budget there is a revenue item of $140,000 dollars and we felt good about that we have patterns we have years and years of Memorial Pool open as we took pools off line.  We cut a lot of metrics this past year with our pools.  Knowing that it is unlikely that Memorial Pool will open that revenue will drop but so will expenses.  The way to look at this is that the pools operate at a loss of about $10,000 dollars; much like our playgrounds it is $20,000 to fund them with staff and recreation for youth throughout the City.  There is no revenue to the parks.  To the pools there is revenue but the cost of running the pools between the electric, chemicals, and the staffing is projected to be around $267,000 so $140,000 minus the $267,000 is $120,000 assuming all 5 are running.  If we would open 3 pools it would maybe the most likely scenario if Memorial is not ready to go, at least in the beginning.  He was out there early this afternoon, they are up and running with the machines running but it is still weeks and weeks away, the shutdown that was 7 weeks does not just get right turned back on.  He added that some of their supply chain like everything else in this economy has been broken but they are active, the windows are being put in but it will not be ready for most of the summer.  Mr. Evans thinks if we opened Stark in the northeast and Yosko for the south and Clearview for the west side, that would be a scenario and it might be $60,000 to $70,000 dollars to operate those or less because those would operate probably on a delayed opening.  We are waiting for Governor Wolf to give us some direction on that.  It will not open June 1, 2020 unless something changes dramatically from Harrisburg.  We want to follow their guidelines and safety procedures and see what the instructions are.  The $1.6 that includes, that the pools and the parks are closed and if we added it back that number is maybe $1.5 million savings.  


President Waldron pointed out a lot of this has to do with getting the green light from Harrisburg as far as opening up on the decision which pool and other resources within the City should be opened.  At the same time there is the question, will people come.  Just because you are open and that expense is increasing it does not mean that the revenue stream will be there to match.  He would think that there would be a decline in people who feel comfortable going into a public space like that even if there is a green light from Harrisburg.  He added that to say you will be open and there will be social distancing and you will have to wear a mask at the pool, clearly that does not work for some aspects of recreation and swimming is one of those.  It will be interesting to see what Harrisburg says about that.  


Mr. Evans remarked this time of year we get some nice days while spring is coming around but it is just tough to imagine when we get into June and July with the heat and humidity the youth will be looking for the public pools for cool recreation opportunities that may not be there.  It is also the reality; we did see Philadelphia that has a lot of urban area and have nearly 100 pools in the City.  They have closed them for the summer for financial reasons as well as health.  We understand that is the reality and the Mayor does not need to make that decision yet.  We are preparing and nothing that we are doing needs to toggle it either way.  If the decision is made to not open them then the things that we have been preparing for we will just be ready next year.  There is nothing that cannot be undone, for sure and we will meet again before that decision will be made here in Town Hall.


Mayor Donchez added that there are two local communities, Bangor and Lower Macungie that will not open up their pools this year.  Several other communities are weighing that option also.  Our guidance will come from Harrisburg regarding the pools and playgrounds as they have indicated.


President Waldron remarked that $1.6 million is potentially decreased expensed side of the City.  He asked if there is a number they would be comfortable saying would be the other side of that as far as revenue.


Mr. Evans related the expenses are easier to nail down because we can talk about if they are furloughed exactly what that number is.  


President Waldron mentioned you have the control over the expenses but no control over the revenue.


Mr. Evans added that revenue is much more difficult.  The simulations that we ran that Mr. Sivak built include reductions to line items.  We tried to be conservative and that resulted in a revenue drop of $4.5 million.  That made assumptions like the Casino be closed for 6 months but will that be the case that would mean the Casino would open in September.  Every month it is closed based on the new projections even though we are receiving the Host Fee it is an incremental difference of $150,000 dollars a month.  Those are the kinds of decisions that we plugged in but it is just too speculative he does not talk too much about it.  Just to give something the $4.5 drop in revenue, $1.5 expenses would result in a $3 million dollar deficit for 2020.


President Waldron pointed out it is early in this process of what the stimulus will be both to individuals and businesses but he asked if there would be any stimulus or support from the State or Federal Government to Municipalities.


Mayor Donchez reported we discussed that with Senator Casey last week and obviously he is very supportive.  Mayor Donchez added that he sent a memo in support of it to Senator Casey and to Congresswoman Wild and Senator Toomey.  It will be a battle that is basically what he said.  We are hoping that we will get if you want to call it a stimulus or the State of Pennsylvania gets a stimulus but definitely we need it and all Cities and communities need it.  That one will be a battle and that is basically what Senator Casey said.

President Waldron remarked it will leave us with a shortfall in our budget.  It will be an interesting budget season as we get later in the year.  Because of the positive work that Council has done with the Administration over the past few years it has put the City of Bethlehem in a pretty good position as far as our Bond rating and with some of the cash we have on hand compared to other municipalities in the area and other Third Class Cities in the State.  We will weather the storm as best we can but any information you have we would appreciate coming our way.


Mayor Donchez noted he has discussed with Mr. Evans and Mr. Sivak that we may just freeze the budgets for 2021, we may ask the Department Heads to come in with a 5% to 10% cut for their 2021 budget.  Or what we may do that has not been done for many, many years is give each department a certain dollar amount and say this is what you have to work with and prepare your budget with this dollar amount.  There are a lot of options we are discussing because that gap is a large gap.  But with the cooperation of City Council and the Administration working together our total fund balance is much better than it was in the past.  That is a silver lining.


President Waldron remarked when we get into the budget unfortunately so much of it is non-discretionary spending when it comes to health care costs but the big driver is the public safety side of it.  That is challenging to look at a budget and say where do we cut, do we want to eliminate paving the roads or parks or do we want to layoff public safety.  None of those are good options but eventually we will have to have some of those difficult conversations as we get later on in the year.  


Mr. Colón noted Mr. Evans stated that there are 6 employees from the Housing Bureau that have been furloughed, is that correct?


Mr. Evans stated that is correct.


Mr. Colón related at this time without getting into certain bureaus or City departments is there consideration for any further furloughs of any full-time staff.


Mr. Evans informed not at this time.  Right now we are 100% functioning and everyone that is here is working and doing what they have been doing.  You know that most of the budget, Fire, Police, EMS, and with Public Works we do have 90% of personnel and they are out doing what they need to do to either keep public safety or to maintain critical infrastructure.  We looked at the discretionary line items like that overtime and we looked at temporary help and with the hiring freeze that is in some ways like a furlough, the fact that there are 3 or 4 in Grounds now but the grass is growing.  Mr. Evans pointed out he is cutting his grass every other week and meanwhile our Grounds people is 3 people short because of that hiring freeze.  They are operating short from where we would normally be by 20 people across the organization.  They are feeling the pinch more than others.  Mr. Evans explained that summer help is critical to ramp up that summer growth with response to Grounds and also the paving which may be reduced based on funding for the materials alone and if they do not have that summer help they are not able to round out their crews and get some of that paving done.  We talked a year ago about ramping that up but here we are going the other way and taking a pause doing what we need to do to make sure we are balanced.  We have seen such reports from not just health directors and doctors and infectious disease experts but also the economists.  The market made a good move and there is still a lot of optimism for the third and fourth quarter on the growth of the economy while the second quarter will tank, that is no doubt.  There are a lot of indicators and confidence in that third and fourth quarter.  So if it does move we will be able to make those adjustments although the 2021 budget will be a whole different animal than what 2020 is right now.  Mr. Evans reported we were running so hot but this happened so fast.  It is difficult with the number of fixed costs to make the adjustments.  When you look for discretionary items there is not a whole lot that you can take care of in such a short time.


Mr. Colón mentioned in going back to recreation with the playgrounds and pools he asked if May 18, 2020 is the deadline that we will decide what will happen.


Mayor Donchez would not say that specific date; he would say hopefully the week of May 18, 2020 or so, definitely before Memorial Weekend.  His goal is that hopefully we will get some clarity from Harrisburg by the week of May 18, 2020 and then we can make a decision.  


Mr. Colón remarked there was an issue with staffing the pools and obviously with Memorial Pool not going online this summer and looking at one pool on the west side and one on the north side and one on the south side there is the need for lifeguards and staffing.  


Mayor Donchez stated we have 60 people signed up for lifeguarding and added that Recreational Director Jodi Evans has done an outstanding job in getting a record number of people for lifeguards.


Mr. Evans added the one trip up would be of those 60 there are 30 that are not yet certified, they were to be certified in the spring.  He pointed out that we do our own certifying but the Red Cross is not offering that program.  We have 30 that are certified and if we open the pools we would have 30 which is enough to open 3 pools if that were the path.  Then if certifying opens we could ramp up from there.


 Mr. Colón thanked Mayor Donchez, Mr. Evans, Mr. Sivak, and everybody because there are tough decisions to make and not easy things to announce when you are talking about furloughing employees and telling certain departments they are not going to get the seasonal temporary help they are used to.  These are difficult decisions to make and not enviable seats to be in so he is thankful for the updates.

Ms. Crampsie Smith remarked when Mayor Donchez talked about the small business funds and the applications she just wanted clarification that there were 150 applications and all of them received approval?  


Mayor Donchez stated no, he said that we have $300,000 allocated for the first round and we expect to fund 150 companies at $2,000 each but we received 188 potentially eligible applications from businesses in the City.  


Ms. Crampsie Smith asked for the ones that did not receive the funds, was it a matter of their eligibility or was it something else.


Mayor Donchez pointed out that no one has received any funding as of today; we hope to get that finished by the end of the week.  There were three criteria, the geography, the ownership, and the number of employees and whether they were tax delinquent and what the zoning district was.  Also if they also paid their Business Privilege, so there was some criteria set up by CDBG.


Ms. Crampsie Smith queried for the 38 that are not earmarked to receive funding when it does occur, was it a matter of the fact that they did not meet the eligibility.


Mayor Donchez would say yes although he does not have that information in front of him.  


Ms. Crampsie Smith thanked everyone for what they are doing in these difficult times.  

C.
Councilmember J. William Reynolds - Connecting Bethlehem Communications Survey 

Mr. Reynolds explained he wanted to take a few minutes to talk about our Communications Survey we did last year.  The City Clerk had emailed out a copy of the executive summary and he just wanted to go through a couple of those findings and recommendations.  The Communications Survey was designed to gather information on the current utilization and effectiveness of the City of Bethlehem communications including our digital and non-digital communication channels.  Utilizing the City of Bethlehem Communication channels and partners in the community this survey was open for 55 days and nearly 1,400 people completed at least part of the survey.  It was made available on the City’s website and links were distributed through various social media channels.  He added that both English and Spanish language versions of the survey were produced.  It also was, and this is important to note, completed prior to the date of the updated City website so those of you that ended up looking through all of the information, that was an important note to include in there.  Mr. Reynolds remarked one of the key findings here was the fact that citizens that currently utilize the City of Bethlehem communications are largely satisfied about their effectiveness and their value.  They looked at both our newsletters, learn and play, our recreation newsletter, some of our email updates and they found those to be positive.  Another finding was the fact that people really do have varied preferences.  It was not as if like 70% said we want email or 75% said we want just the newsletter.  People receive their information in different ways.  One of those assumptions that we make is that younger people may be would look at the internet as being the channel by which they want to get the most information.  But one of the things we saw in the survey was out of the 1,400 people who responded the single group of people that responded are people that are over the age of 60 which we thought was interesting.  The other key finding is that there really is a digital divide in the City of Bethlehem when it comes to internet access.  He has talked about this before, when you look at census data one of the things you see is that between 75% and 80% of City residents have a high speed internet or a broadband subscription at their house.  At the same time 25% of City residents speak a language other than English at home but when you take a look at the responses to the survey 98% of the survey respondents stated that the main language spoken at home is English.  It is clear from those numbers that there is a digital divide in our City both with those that are English speakers and those that have internet access.  As we as a City start to invest more into technology, the Administration did a great job with the website and that service app but if you do not have that internet connectivity you are not necessarily going to be able to take advantage of those services.  If you cannot take advantage of those services those are quality of life issues.  As we move on and put more and more of our services through technology we need to really take a look at this issue.  If you move on to the policy recommendations we have here, the number one recommendation that he came up with is that we need to work with our community partners, healthcare networks, school district, social service providers to find a way to expand low cost, high speed internet access and eliminate this digital divide.  Mr. Reynolds put in his summary that it should not be that access to a basic number of services is determined by your zip code or the location of your neighborhood.  We have seen this recently and Dr. Roy has talked about this, the amount of effort and time and money the school district had to put out as far as coming up with these temporary hot spots for kids to be able to do their distance learning.  This has been a great cost to our school district.  As we take a look going forward here what his talking about here is not necessarily that the City builds their own broadband network that is not something that Cities are currently allowed to do.  It is about leading the conversation on how we do this.  Mr. Reynolds believes we need to reach out to our partners in the communities, specifically our healthcare networks and school district to come together to kind of have a community initiative here about solving this.  He pointed out that COVID has shown us in the last couple of months that many times people look at things and say this is working because it works for me, but COVID has shown how connected we really are.  If you look at the delivery of healthcare, much of it has turned to virtual visit and phone visits.  If people cannot get through to their doctor and cannot have a virtual visit they are much more likely to leave the house and to go the ER and much more likely to be able to infect other people and that becomes all of our problem.  Mr. Reynolds noted as we take a look at this going forward we need to make this a City run initiative and that would make it a priority.  It is not a situation where we are paying for this ourselves but people look to the government as the organizer of these conversations.  He does think and Dr. Roy has said this and he agrees that people are going to look at high speed internet access as a basic right going into the future.  They will look at this the same way the right to electricity or the right to water, these basic utility needs if we are going to go forward.  That is the number one priority we have and if you take a look at the executive summary you see that there are recommendations about consolidating City online social media accounts.  While people do like their various accounts that they get information from one of the things that came up over and over again was the fact that people sometimes think they need to look in a lot of places to get all the information.  One of the things we put in there was the possibility of the development of one centralized City account that shares all City information or an online location that you can go to that will summarize and bring all the different channels together.  Mr. Reynolds added that people clearly still do like our print newsletter; they do like our printed materials.  Many people still rely on that.  The numbers we have in the survey are just the people that responded online that said that they like the print.  People that do not necessarily use the internet or people that rely on the print, they are not going to probably read about the survey and then go online to fill out a survey about how much they like the print version that will probably not happen.  The last one is investing in strategy for more interactivity with citizens.  Once upon a time people did like the authoritative information where government would put out information like this is when leaves are getting picked up or what is going on as far as paving.  Those things are important but as we move forward people are looking for more of an interactive relationship with their City government.  He thinks we made huge strides with our website and he gives the Administration a lot of credit with our app that takes in the service calls.  At the same time that is something that came up over and over, how much people were looking for a little bit more interactivity, although we made a lot of strides there.  Mr. Reynolds pointed out that sums up all of the findings and recommendations.  As far as the initiative to work on this issue with broadband, he knows we are busy in City Hall.  He is willing to help and volunteer and organize this initiative.  He thinks this is something we need to do and this is our responsibility as local government.  Once again, not be responsible for delivering 100% of the people low cost internet, but we need to be the ones that are helping to lead and organize this conversation with other partners in the community.  


President Waldron thanked Mr. Reynolds and added that there was a lot of work and thought, not only by Mr. Reynolds but as well as other folks who went into putting that together and then using that data to unroll in a useful way, that is ultimately the goal there.  


Mr. Evans thanked Councilman Reynolds for putting together that survey.  It was helpful for us to reflect and of course the website being new there was a timing overlap a little bit when this was going out with the new website.  We certainly learned a lot.  He was surprised that the people do like getting those newsletters and he actually got his this weekend to his home.  Based on that response we will continue to do that.  Most people are on the internet but they still like getting that newsletter sent to them.  Also, as well as the email, sometimes people go out and look to social media but other times they like things coming to them in the form of an email alert and that also showed up in the survey.  The email list we have is at 2,200 which anyone can sign up for on the website.  We do not want to overload people with emails but we can deliver those most needed or most pointed messages and send them out.  We think that can also continue to be effective.  We thank you for your work on this and we will continue to have discussions as well as what was mentioned about the school district and the broadband expansion.  
8.
ORDINANCES FOR FINAL PASSAGE
A.      
Bill No. 09-2020 – Amending 2020 General Fund – Adjustments
        
The Clerk read Bill No. 09-2020 – Amending 2020 General Fund – Adjustments, on Final Reading.  
Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron. 7.   Bill No. 09 – 2020 now known as Ordinance No. 2020-09 was passed on Final Reading.

B.      
Bill No. 10-2020 – Amending 2020 Community Development Block Grant Budget – Adjustments
        
The Clerk read Bill No. 10-2020 – Amending 2020 Community Development Block Grant Budget – Adjustments, on Final Reading.  
Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron. 7.   Bill No. 10 – 2020 now known as Ordinance No. 2020-10 was passed on Final Reading.
C.     
 Bill No. 11-2020 – Amending 2020 Liquid Fuels Fund Budget – Adjustments

The Clerk read Bill No. 11-2020 – Amending 2020 Liquid Fuels Fund Budget – Adjustments, on Final Reading.  
Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron. 7.   Bill No. 11 – 2020 now known as Ordinance No. 2020-11 was passed on Final Reading.

D.      
Bill No. 12-2020 – Amending 2020 Golf Course Enterprise Fund Budget – Adjustments

The Clerk read Bill No. 12-2020 – Amending 2020 Golf Course Enterprise Fund Budget – Adjustments, on Final Reading.  
Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron. 7.   Bill No. 12 – 2020 now known as Ordinance No. 2020-12 was passed on Final Reading.

9.      
NEW ORDINANCES

None.  
10.     
RESOLUTIONS

A.      
Approve Records Destruction – Water and Sewer Department
Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron sponsored Resolution No. 2020-071 that authorized the disposition of Water and Sewer Department public records, as stated in Exhibit A.  
        
Voting AYE: Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.

B.      
Approve Contract – D’Huy Engineering, Inc. – Water Treatment Plant Roof and Structural Evaluation
Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron sponsored Resolution No. 2020-072 that authorized to execute an agreement with D’Huy Engineering, Inc. for engineering services related to the Water Treatment Plant Roof and Structural Evaluation.  
        
Voting AYE: Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.

C.      
Approve Contract – Charlene Donchez Mowers c/o Historic Bethlehem Museum and Sites – Consulting Services for the Pursuit of the World Heritage Designation
    
Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron sponsored Resolution No. 2020-073 that that authorized to execute an agreement with Charlene Donchez Mowers c/o Historic Bethlehem Museum and Sites for consulting services related to obtaining World Heritage Designation for the City of Bethlehem. 

Mr. Colón informed he had a chance last night to talk to Ms. Donchez Mowers on the phone for an update of how this process has been impacted by COVID-19.  At first she was hopeful that we might be able to go before the body that awards this in 2021 because the U. S. can only put one site forward here.  She is saying now she is hopeful that it will be 2022.  There is a site in Ohio ahead of us so she is hoping that we would be the next one whenever that would be and this whole process might be delayed by about a year under the circumstances.  She is still very encouraged by everything that is going on and Mr. Colón is appreciative of the work she is doing because the dossier she put together for this is about 400 pages.  It is a lot of work going into this so he just wanted to thank Ms. Donchez Mowers for her help in this.  
        
Voting AYE: Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.
D.     
 Approve Resolution – Authorizing Extension of Time for Payment of Real Estate Taxes
Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron sponsored Resolution No. 2020-074 that authorized any taxes imposed on the assessed value of real property in the City which are otherwise due by December 31, 2020 shall be eligible for the City’s prescribed 2.00% discounted rate if paid in full on or before May 11, 2020 and that all penalties and fees associated with the late payment of such taxes shall be waived if paid in full by August 10, 2020.  
        
Voting AYE: Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.

E.      
Authorizing Vendor Application – Vendor License – Easy Weenies
        
Ms. Negrón and Mr. Waldron sponsored Resolution No. 2020-075 that authorized Sidewalk Vendor Application approval for Easy Weenies 1 LLC to operate at 15 West Fourth Street, from 10:00 AM to 6:00 PM, Monday through Saturday, during the period running one (1) year from the license issuance date.  
        
Voting AYE: Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.

F.      
Approve Resolution – Online Food Delivery Application Business Practices and Protection of Independently Owned Local Restaurants, Food Establishments, and their Workers
        
Mr. Reynolds and Ms. Negrón sponsored Resolution No. 2020-076 that urges the Pennsylvania General Assembly and the United States Congress to investigate the business practices of food delivery apps that threaten the economic survival of independently owned local restaurants and food service establishments and their workers during the unprecedented national health and economic crises caused by the COVID-19 pandemic and that the City Council of the City of Bethlehem strongly encourages the Mayor and his Administration to investigate current food delivery app business practices in the City of Bethlehem, and consider potential regulatory measures to protect these establishments and their workers, and to investigate the feasibility and advisability of establishing a licensing system to ensure these food delivery apps comply with any applicable local, state, and federal laws designed to protect vulnerable food service establishments, their workers, and consumers, from harmful and opaque business practices.  

Mr. Reynolds remarked this had started when he received a few phone calls and a few different restaurants reached out.  He like a lot of people were not familiar with the third party app business and how it worked.  Obviously with people unable to go into restaurants a lot of restaurants rely on curbside pickup or delivery.  He looked at what other Cities were doing about this.  It is difficult to read these stories about these restaurants and what they are forced to do if they want to be able to stay on this platform that they feel they need to be a part of.  Other Cities broke into both short-term actions and longer-term actions.  Some Cities like San Francisco were using the fact that the City was under an emergency order and the Mayor came out with an executive action that said that third part food apps are not allowed to charge more than a certain commission or they have to make sure that you do A, B, and C.  The problem there with those short-term actions are as far as enforcement it really basically came down to restaurants being able to take these third party apps to court which does not do a lot in the short-term for this problem.  Longer-term solutions that Cities are looking at like New York is potential licensing programs that take into account a lot of different issues, many of which Mr. Vidoni just mentioned. He tried to put both of those concerns into this Resolution.  He reached out to members of the DBA, the Chamber, and south side restaurants and you hear a lot of different information about how these different apps are affecting their particular business. In the short-term he thought that bringing this resolution forward was above all else it was good as far as education is concerned in which people have the opportunity to see no matter what you are doing here you are supporting your favorite restaurant whether you are calling them or ordering through a third party app.  But it is better to call them and go pick up the food or it is better to call them ask them if they are doing their own deliveries.  Call the restaurant first, that is a better way to support that particular restaurant than it is ordering something through a third party app when you take a look at the commissions and the fees.  Mr. Reynolds thought bringing this resolution forward was about education and in the longer term he does think it would be worthwhile for the City to listen to the restaurants and listen to how they are being affected.  He was reading online today when there was an article about this that came out and he saw a bunch of different restauranteurs who he had not spoken to that started posting their individual stories about how they had been negatively affected by these third party apps and some of them choose not to use them at all.  Mr. Reynolds explained it was an eye opening experience to him when you hear these individual stories.  We should take into account that input from our restaurant community and we should see if a licensing program works and would be affective in helping support our independently owned small restaurant community.  That is what he was looking at with this resolution.  

President Waldron remarked that there are so many different aspects of our lives has changed recently in the past few weeks.  This is one of those things that he thinks are in a lot of people’s blind spots.  Restaurants are struggling to just stay open or afloat long enough to potentially go back to a normal business or a semi-normal business so a take-out is their only option.  Then this problem of losing maybe most of some of their profit margin to a third party delivery app is something that was not in his purview that he was looking at.   In his own home whenever they get take-out he usually just picks it up himself.  It is not something he was personally familiar with as far as using those applications but they are becoming more and more popular in our new climate that we are living in.  President Waldron thinks this is a good thing to at least start a conversation publicly with and allow people to be a little bit more considerate about where they are going with their dollars as far as what they are supporting and what kinds of businesses they want to see prosper.  That is not only the businesses in our two downtowns but any business throughout the Lehigh Valley.  This is a good first step to start a conversation with the Administration.  President Waldron mentioned that Mr. Reynolds had reached out to Ms. Karner and had a conversation with her about what maybe what the next steps are.  There were also some newspaper articles written about this which will also be helpful to just bring to light and make people pause a little bit to think about how people can support some of their favorite businesses in doing take-out.  This is a great first step in this resolution.  

Mr. Reynolds remarked this will be an issue that will affect our restaurant community beyond the end of the public health restrictions that we are currently under.  Even once we change into the green zone and move on chances are there is some uncertainty about the future economic situation in our community.  At the same time it is not as if people as soon as they are able to leave their house are suddenly going to have 100% confidence to live the way they did beforehand.  This is an issue now on May 5, 2020 but it is also potentially an issue going forward for a long period of time depending on how long our economic recovery is and also what he would call our confidence recovery.  Some people will feel comfortable but this is an issue for when people can get back to that level of comfort they had before eating in busy restaurants.


Mr. Callahan explained that he agrees with both Mr. Reynolds and President Waldron and added that John Schall who owns El Jefe on the south side talked to him about this problem a month ago.  He also sent a letter to the Mayor of Boston although he does not know how they are with pushing a resolution through there but maybe the Mayor or Ms. Karner could check on that.  He added that Mr. Reynolds had mentioned that San Francisco is looking into something there.  Maybe we can find out what some other Cities are doing and if possible or legal we could put a cap on it.  Mr. Callahan remarked from what he has been told from some restaurant owners it is eating into 30% to 35% of their profit margin which is astronomical and not sustainable for them. He is totally in support of this.   


Mr. Reynolds related when you take a look at different Cities they basically fall into this either short-term executive action from the Mayor or some type of licensing that deals with commissions and transparency about user fees.  The challenge comes with enforcement and you do not want to just turn these restaurants out to say we feel as if they violated this and people are on their own to take it to court.  The idea of a potential licensing program is that you have a business and you pay business privilege tax, these third party food apps do not pay the business privilege tax, the people that pay the business privilege tax are actually the drivers because they are thought of as independent contractors.  Since these third party apps do not have to go through the business privilege tax situation it becomes that much more difficult to regulate them unless there is a license, not completely different than what we had talked about with home sharing in the past.  Mr. Reynolds explained it is a conscious decision that these third party food apps go through to try to limit the amount of regulation that Cities are able to have that to them is a benefit but to restaurants it is not.  The idea of putting together a license to follow up on Mr. Callahan’s comment is that to investigate the ways that these are affecting the restaurants and you come up with a licensing program and one of the things you are able to do then is to withhold or revoke the license if they do not do A, B, C, and D.   He will not pretend to understand exactly how this issue is affecting every single person in the City of Bethlehem that runs a restaurant and that is what he thinks is the best thing to do, to reach out and hear from them as Mr. Callahan mentioned as well.  

Mr. Callahan stated he also heard that outside of Grubhub and Uber Eats he heard there was another one.  Whenever there is any type of other competition that pops up one of the big 3 go in and buy out the smaller entity that might be only charging 10% or 15%.  It is almost like they have a monopoly, although there are 3 of them in competition but they are all in cahoots.  Any other smaller businesses that pop up that offer a delivery service at a lower percentage of the total sale they end up getting bought out.  It is a very tough market and situation that this puts the restaurants in because if they do not offer the ability to have takeout even in normal times it is tough for them to do business.  It is virtually impossible for them to even stay afloat when dealing with this COVID situation we have now.  Mr. Callahan totally supports this and thanks Mr. Reynolds for bringing it forward.


President Waldron pointed out the third company Mr. Callahan was thinking of might be DoorDash.  Something else popped into his head also, not only about the restaurant delivery apps but there are some other businesses that have a very similar model like Instacart for grocery delivery and in west Bethlehem there is GoPuff which is also offering delivery of smaller food items as well. Then also Postmates is one which is not really as big in our region but they deliver just about anything else.  Those are other businesses that have a very similar model as far as that delivery thing.  He would imagine those percentages are pretty comparable to what they are taking out of those business owners.  Obviously there is a much different feeling when Instacart is delivering from say Giant or Wegmans, although Giant has Peapod but if you are getting a percentage taken out from Wegmans that is a lot different from one of the small businesses that are on Main Street or in south Bethlehem or anywhere else in the City.  Those percentages can make or break a small restaurant in a way that the larger corporation may not be affected.  President Waldron understands the reasoning of why you are looking at supporting the smaller businesses but he would also be interested to maybe take a look at what some of those other businesses are doing as far as grocery delivery and other supplies as well with the third party delivery apps.     
        
Voting AYE: Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.

11.     
NEW BUSINESS

Homelessness


Ms. Crampsie Smith remarked she has a letter from the Lehigh Valley Regional Homeless Advisory Board and she is not sure if everyone received it.  This letter highlights the need to be careful and considerate when we look at our Community Block Grant money through the stimulus package.  It is asking if we can appoint a small but capable task force working with our other communities in the Lehigh Valley to address as a result of the COVID-19 what may happen will put individuals and families at risk for homelessness for example job loss and the like.  She believes the eviction moratorium ends at the end of June and her concern is that we will be looking at the possibility of even increased homelessness in our City as well as the Lehigh Valley as a result of this pandemic.  She is hoping that perhaps Ms. Karner’s department and the Administration can consider the request that we form a small task force of individuals that are stakeholders and advocates for the homeless locally in the City.  Ms. Crampsie Smith thinks there will be a real need for rental assistance as well as mortgage assistance within our community so people can stay within their homes right now.


President Waldron encourages Ms. Crampsie Smith to reach out to Ms. Karner and start that conversation about what the City can do and what their plans are to work with other municipalities in the area.


Mayor Donchez remarked he sat in on several meetings and he believes there are two different entities that are involved and Cities involved and Kristen Wenrich is our main representative on issues of dealing with the homeless.  There is supposed to be a report coming forward for April but because of the pandemic everything has been pushed back.  He will discuss this with Ms. Karner and Ms. Wenrich for an update and provide that to Council.


Ms. Crampsie Smith said thank you and added that she did speak to Ms. Karner briefly this week as well as the Mayor.  It was a busy week for her with her day job so she did not get to expand on that.  She just wanted to put this out there.  It is a time sensitive issue, we will get the money at some point in time and we will have to allocate it in a speedy fashion because people will need it or else they will be out on the streets.  She knows there are many entities and groups that are working with homelessness and that is a challenge but she thinks if we have a few of the people we know in our community that are experts in this area they could work with us to do what is most efficient with the funds.  


Food Supply


Ms. Negrón mentioned she is concerned that something has been in the newspapers and in talking with individuals that work in warehouses including the Walmart center here and all the way to Lancaster and Reading and perhaps because she is Latina her heart breaks that we are looking at many Latino’s with COVID and many cannot go back to work.  They know that co-workers are getting sick at work.  As she talks to more individuals about the loss of life there is also the food shortage that we might have with these individuals that work in warehouses and farms.  She talked last night with a friend who owns a supermarket in Bethlehem and he said he placed his order this morning for produce and meat as he does every week and he only received half of what he ordered.  They are not allowed to get more over a certain amount.  Right after that conversation she went to Valley Farm Market to get a few things and that supermarket was not as full as it usually is.  She is concerned and saying this because she is also glad that the City was moved past the time that allowed it to afford the West Side Farmers Market.  We need to rethink the way of feeding our community.  She thinks that community gardens are going to have to come back and also individuals planting at their own homes. Ms. Negrón stated she has planted some things already, tomatoes and peppers.  She wants everyone to start thinking about planting their own garden or thinking about community gardens but most especially the farmers markets are going to be a very important part of providing food to our communities because there might be a shortage.  She appreciates that the City will move forward with the West Side Farmers Market.  She hopes the Administration moves forward into the summer and that more farmer’s markets open up and we think about the way we get our food.  

Virtual Meetings


President Waldron added that since this is our second meeting where we have gone virtual we have been working through some of the kinks and technological issues we are having.  He would ask if anyone has feedback they can reach out to him or Mr. Vidoni.  That is not only for Members of Council but also for members of the public.  For the folks at home you are the ones who are sitting looking at this on your computer where the process of public comment is not as easy or seamless as it used to be.  If you have any feedback on how we can make that process a bit easier please reach out to the Clerk’s Office and let them know and we will take that under consideration.  We made a few changes already between the first and second meeting as far as public comment where he will be calling folks as opposed to them calling in as much as possible.  There is the signing up ahead of time as well as the other small change if you are watching on the YouTube stream you will see a small text box that will include the current speaker’s name.  Last week when Ms. Rothman called we got disconnected and she was unaware that she was disconnected because she had her YouTube feed muted and there is no visual indication of who your speaker is if you have a muted YouTube stream other than just looking at the room.  So you will see the name of the current speaker.  Mr. Vidoni is updating moment to moment as we transition from one public speaker to the next.  We are doing small things like that to try to make this process as easy and inclusive as possible for everyone who wants to be part of it.  He thanks everyone for their patience and especially the Administration and Jonathan Palsi for all the work that he and Ricardo Maldonado have done to make this new system part of our new reality here.  It seems like our thought here in the office would be that we would have both meetings in May virtually and we will go from there into June.  Now that we have this process set up and is working out pretty well he thinks we can always try to improve it.  President Waldron added we will do this as long as it makes sense.  He does not want to rush Members of Council or members of the public back into City Hall if it is not necessary to do that.  This system proves that we can effectively run meetings.  We have also had some conversations about how we can have Public Hearings because we have some on the docket upcoming from Liquor License Transfers to Rezoning where will potentially have an attorney make a presentation and maybe share some documents ahead of time.  We are working through that process of how we can do that so that everyone can be part of that process as well.  We have also been doing well to kind of avoid some potentially difficult or tricky ordinances that sometimes require a lot of back and forth conversation between Members of Council as well as a lot of public comment but if we are virtual for weeks and months ahead he can imagine those will be unavoidable and eventually we will have to tackle some big ordinance that is going to require a little bit more than a 7-0 vote without discussion.  President Waldron noted as we transition into the future that is under consideration too of how we can try to make this process even tighter and more inclusive to all involved.  He thanked everyone for their patience and for joining us this evening.       
12.     
ADJOURNMENT

        
The meeting was adjourned at 8:36 pm.
                                                ATTEST:

                                                Robert G. Vidoni, Esq.

